



MEMORANDUM

TO:

SAN LUIS & DELTA-MENDOTAT WATER AUTHORITY DIRECTORS

FROM:

DAN KEPPEN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

SUBJECT:

UPDATE REPORT

DATE:

NOVEMBER 7, 2022

This memo is intended to keep you apprised as to what is happening behind the scenes on policy issues the Family Farm Alliance is engaged in. In the past month, much of our efforts have focused on working with our members on Colorado River policy matters, planning for our 2023 annual conference, preparing two white papers on the importance of alfalfa production in the West, and expanding public outreach associated with global food insecurity and the importance of Western irrigated agriculture. These issues and other matters important to our members are further discussed in this memo.

BIDEN ADMINISTRATION

1. Bureau of Reclamation: \$210M for New Water Storage Projects in the West

The Biden Administration's Bureau of Reclamation (Reclamation) announced last month that they will distribute \$210 million in funds from the bipartisan infrastructure law (BIL) from the \$1.05 billion in the BIL designated for water storage and conveyance projects to build or expand water storage facilities in Arizona, California, Colorado, Montana, and Washington to counter impacts of persistent multi-year drought.

The BIL allocates \$8.3 billion for Reclamation water infrastructure projects over the next five years to advance drought resilience and expand access to clean water for families, farmers, and wildlife. The investment will repair aging water delivery systems, secure dams, and complete rural water projects, and protect aquatic ecosystems. The Alliance was one of five organizations on the steering committee that led a coalition of over 230 water, agricultural and urban organizations that proposed and advocated for this funding as the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act advanced

through Congress last year and was signed into law by President Biden in November 2021.

All told, the recently announced projects are expected to develop over 1.7 million acre-feet of additional water storage capacity, enough water to support 6.8 million people for a year. The funding will also invest in two feasibility studies that could advance water storage capacity further once completed. The funding provided this year will be matched with local and state funds but is only a portion of the total federal funding required to construct the projects.

Included in this year's funding is \$137 million for three California projects: \$25 million to raise the B.F. Sisk Dam and expand San Luis Reservoir near Los Banos, resulting in 130,000 acre-feet of new capacity, \$30 million for the proposed Sites Reservoir west of Colusa, and \$82 million for the second phase of the Los Vaqueros Reservoir expansion in Contra Costa County. Sites Reservoir would utilize new and existing facilities to move water into and out of the reservoir, with ultimate release to the Sacramento River system via existing canals, a new pipeline near Dunnigan, and the Colusa Basin Drain. It would increase Northern California's reservoir water storage capacity by 15%, with the water to be shared between state's biggest water goals.

2. Reclamation: BIL Update Planned

Reclamation will be providing an update on its implementation of the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law for Tribes and stakeholders on November 10, 2022. The stakeholder call is scheduled to begin at 2:00 p.m. (Eastern). Click here to join the meeting or join by phone 1-202-640-1187 and enter passcode, 332 792 752#. A moderated question-and-answer format will be enabled. If you have a question, please submit it to USBR.BIL@usbr.gov. To learn more about implementation of the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law or view this and other recorded sessions please visit www.usbr.gov/bil.

3. Reclamation: Lower Colo. River Basin System Conservation & Efficiency Program

Reclamation last month announced new drought mitigation funding opportunities to improve and protect the long-term sustainability of the Colorado River System. A newly created Lower Colorado River Basin System Conservation and Efficiency Program, funded with an initial allocation through the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) and managed through the Bureau of Reclamation (Reclamation), is intended to help increase water conservation, improve water efficiency, and prevent the System's reservoirs from falling to critically low elevations that would threaten water deliveries and power production. The IRA includes \$4 billion in funding specifically for water management and conservation efforts in the Colorado River Basin and other areas experiencing drought.

The Alliance last summer worked with Western Senators as the IRA was being negotiated, pushing for Western drought provisions that materialized in the form of \$4 billion funding, prioritized for short-term Colorado River demand reduction measures intended to prevent the reservoir levels behind Hoover Dam (Lake Mead) and Glen Canyon Dam (Lake Powell) from crashing. Many

believe the burden for meeting these short-term measures will fall on agricultural water users with senior rights near Yuma and in the Imperial Valley. Family Farm Alliance members in those areas want to ensure that the full spectrum of impacts — not just direct impacts, but also impacts to national security, food supply, rural communities, the Salton Sea, and third-party stakeholders — are properly assessed. Last month's announcement focused on near-term actions to protect the Colorado River in the Lower Basin. The Department is also working to invest in long-term system efficiency improvements across the Basin, including at least \$500 million in the Upper Basin states of Colorado, Utah, Wyoming and New Mexico, that will result in additional water conservation for the entire system.

Although much of the focus of the \$4 billion in IRA Western Drought relief has been placed on the Colorado River, other areas of the West are also eying the funds. Managers and officials on the Rio Grande are hopeful that some of the drought dollars will reach their communities and bring attention to the challenges facing the Great River, where stretches of the river near Albuquerque (NEW MEXICO) went dry for the first time in 40 years last summer. South Texas cities like Brownsville, which rely on the Rio Grande as their only water source, are having to impose water restrictions on businesses and a one million people. Some New Mexico and Texas officials argue that the Rio Grande Basin has been unjustly overlooked. U.S. Democrat Senators from Oregon - Ron Wyden and Jeff Merkley - last month pressed Reclamation to prioritize Oregon as the agency develops its plans for the drought relief resources that Congress recently provided in the BIL and the IRA.

DEVELOPMENTS IN CONGRESS

When Congress returns to Washington for the lame duck session after the midterm elections this week, lawmakers are expected to consider billions of additional dollars in disaster spending requests due to several weather-related disasters in recent months. Along with the National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA), Congress must deal with several other must-pass legislation in the lame duck, including an omnibus FY 2023 appropriations bill. Congress passed a temporary continuing resolution (CR) in September to fund the government past the end of the fiscal year through December 16. The CR included \$18.8 billion in hurricane relief for FEMA to tap into now, but Sen. Marco Rubio (R-FL) recently released his request for \$33 billion in additional aid to Florida after Hurricane Ian devastated that state. Separately, House Natural Resources Chair Raúl Grijalva (D-AZ) is requesting disaster help for Puerto Rico in the wake of Hurricane Fiona.

The House passed their version of the National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) in July, but the Senate will not move their version until the lame duck session, with a conference to negotiate differences between the two bills after that. It remains to be seen if Sen. Joe Manchin (D-WV) will try to attach his permitting reform language to the NDAA. The Senate NDAA debate may touch on several hot-button policy areas, including climate change, critical mineral extraction, and Russian energy sanctions. Mark Limbaugh with The Ferguson Group — the Alliance's representative in D.C. - says that with over 900 amendments filed in the Senate, much work is still needed to ensure passage before the end of the year.

4. 2023 Farm Bill

The planning and budgeting process for the 2023 Farm Bill has begun, and Congressional Agriculture committees are starting to outline the next five years' spending for national conservation, food, farm and nutrition programs. The Alliance throughout the year has prepared for the next farm bill by engaging with agricultural and conservation partners, developing written testimony for Congressional hearings, and working with its members to prioritize its energies in the farm bill debate. Debate over this next farm bill will likely include topics like policies related to ag and climate change, price inflation, international trade and industry consolidation. A large portion of our energies at the Alliance will be devoted to the 2023 Farm Bill conservation title. Once again, we'll work closely on this with our partners in the Western Agriculture and Conservation Alliance (WACC).

a. Timing of 2023 Farm Bill

The farm bill is an omnibus, multiyear law that is typically renewed about every five years. The next farm bill is due in September 2023, but the timing isn't certain. The Senate and House Ag committees have both conducted preliminary hearings on the farm bill. Most farm bills in recent years have been passed after the September 30 expiration of the existing one, especially in odd-numbered years that overlap with midterm elections. (*Greenwire*). Former House Agriculture Chair Collin Peterson (D-Minn.) told a forum sponsored by *Agri-Pulse* on September 26 that he expects a delay of at least a year, which would require that the 2018 farm bill be extended.

b. Inflation Reduction Act Impacts on the Next Farm Bill

The upcoming farm bill will be impacted by the infusion of money from the recently passed Inflation Reduction Act's climate provisions and the Agriculture Department's own efforts to promote climate-smart land management, although USDA leaders say this will not be a "President Biden / USDA Secretary Vilsack farm bill". President Biden signed the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) into law on August 18. The IRA is a once-in-a-generation investment, representing the single largest investment in climate and clean energy solutions in American history. Approximately \$20 billion of IRA funds will support the Natural Resources Conservation Service's (NRCS) conservation programs nationally, to include:

- \$8.45 billion for the Environmental Quality Incentives Program (EQIP);
- \$4.95 billion for the Regional Conservation Partnership Program (RCPP);
- \$3.25 billion for the Conservation Stewardship Program (CSP);
- \$1.4 billion for the Agricultural Conservation Easement Program (ACEP); and
- \$1 billion for the Conservation Technical Assistance Program.

This additional conservation programming investment will help farmers, ranchers and forest landowners implement expanded conservation practices that reduce greenhouse gas emissions and



increase carbon sequestration. House Agriculture Committee Ranking member Glenn Thompson (R-Pa.) has warned against turning the conservation title of the farm bill into a "climate" title, although he's supported voluntary programs to promote carbon sequestration in agriculture (*E&E Daily*). Some of our farmers are concerned that the carbon-centric focus of some policy makers could endanger projects that also address broader matters. Climate mitigation should not just focus on carbon and assume that planting more carbon-sequestering trees will solve the problem. Projects that help producers and water managers adapt to the impacts of climate change must also be encouraged.

c. Family Farm Alliance Farm Bill Priorities

We co-founded the WACC, in an effort to support the common interests of agriculture, conservation, and other interests tied to resources on behalf of a viable and sustainable rural West. Water is the core resource concern we want the government to address more effectively. The WACC strives for USDA prioritization of project proposals that deliver cross-sector benefits to farming, ranching, and conservation. A key part of WACC collaboration has focused on Farm Bill conservation programs, where the interests of coalition agriculture and conservation groups are very closely linked.

Highlights of WACC policy goals across all Farm Bill Conservation Title programs include:

- Prioritization of project proposals that deliver cross-sector benefits to farming, ranching, and conservation;
- Prioritization of project proposals that deliver measurable conservation outcomes;
- Prioritization of project proposals that deliver benefits to significant portions of land in a watershed;
- Simplification of program delivery without harming environmental interests or program integrity;
- Protecting the current baseline funding for Farm Bill Conservation Title programs.

The Conservation Title programs that the Alliance via its involvement with WACC are focused on for 2023 Farm Bill reauthorization include EQIP, the Conservation Innovation Grant Program (CIG), CREP, and RCPP. The Alliance supports reducing the high administrative burdens on both NRCS staff and partners alike that leads to project delays and unnecessary expenditures on complex contract administration. This concern was one raised at a hearing conducted by a House Agriculture Subcommittee in September. The WACC is also striving to find ways to simplify program delivery without harming environmental interests or program integrity.

d. Watershed and Flood Prevention Operations Program

The Alliance and many of its members are strong supporters of the NRCS Watershed and Flood Prevention Operations Program, often referred to as the "PL-566" Program. The WACC supports modernizing the Watershed and Flood Prevention Operations Program to prioritize multi-benefit

146

projects that reduce flood and drought risk to producers and rural communities through a combination of infrastructure investments with improvements and protections to natural features that help provide the risk reduction. We support expanding and modernizing the PL-566 Program to prioritize multi-benefit projects that reduce flood and drought risk to producers and rural communities. We can do this through a combination of infrastructure investments with improvements and protections to natural features that help provide the risk reduction.

An interagency "Memorandum of Understanding" (MOU) was recently signed by the Bureau of Reclamation and NRCS for PL-566 projects on Reclamation facilities. While Western water managers were pleased to see the commitment of the agencies to coordinate on PL-566 projects, concerns remain regarding the time required to address environmental and cultural resources regulatory requirements on proposed conservation projects. The Alliance in the past year has signed on to two different coalition letters to the Interior Department and USDA with recommendations on how National Environmental Policy Act and National Historic Preservation Act implementation could be improved and streamlined. There's nothing in the MOU that I see that will speed up the planning process or the associated environmental compliance.

6. Forest Health Legislation

Reps. Dan Newhouse (R-WASHINGTON)) and Scott Peters (D-CALIFORNIA) introduced the Root & Stem Act, which provides the U.S. Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management with a clear statutory tool to treat forests more efficiently and empower collaborative processes through "Root & Stem" projects. By authorizing the U.S. Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management to propose and enter collaborative stewardship contracts and agreements, this legislation will allow the agencies to accomplish more hazardous fuels reduction and empower the agencies to engage with state, local, and tribal partners to ensure forest management projects compliment ongoing conservation efforts, benefit communities, and protect local ecosystems. Companion legislation, introduced by Senators Steve Daines (R-MONTANA) and Dianne Feinstein (D-CALIFORNIA), was unanimously reported out of the Senate Environment and Natural Resources Subcommittee on Public Lands, Forests, and Mining last June.

Alliance President Pat O'Toole testified before the Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources on September 29 to discuss another pending forest bill, the *Promoting Effective Forest Management Act of 2022*, which was introduced by U.S. Sens. Joe Manchin (D-WV) and John Barrasso (R-WY). The Senate legislation seeks to reduce catastrophic wildfire risk and improve forest health with provisions that direct the Forestry Service and Bureau of Land Management to prioritize accomplishments over rhetoric. The legislation would also require agencies to use at least one existing streamlined authority for environmental review on a forest management project within the next three years and to incentivize employees to become more engrained in their communities. It also promotes the use of grazing as a tool for preventing wildfire.



7. Senator Padilla's DRAFT Land Repurposing Bill

Last month, we worked with Senator Alex Padilla (D-CALIFORNIA) staff and some of our California members to develop recommendations on draft legislation the Senator has developed, which is intended to provide agricultural water users with flexibility and resources to manage the impacts of drought through the voluntary repurposing of lands, as they see fit. The draft legislation does two things:

- It amends the Reclamation States Emergency Drought Response Act to provide a "federal match" for state-level programs (like California's) that are basin-scale, reduce consumptive water use (both ground and surface water), and repurpose agricultural land to eligible uses for at least 10 years. The bill specifies that 50% of the funds should go towards states wishing to pilot these kinds of programs (to encourage other states to pilot such programs), and the remaining would go towards existing programs (like California's).
- It amends Reclamation's WaterSMART to slot in a similar program as the one described above to allow all WaterSMART users to apply.

We developed a draft initial response to this bill, which I presented to the board of directors of the Water Blueprint for the San Joaquin Valley (CALIFORNIA). After our very constructive meeting, the Blueprint leaders contacted Senator Padilla's office and let them know they were going to provide comments that would be incorporated in the final submittal we developed.

Our final letter to Senator Padilla emphasized that there has never been a more important time to protect Western irrigated agriculture, rather than planning for more irrigated lands to be taken out of production. Should that occur — after all other measures to improve water supply reliability have been exhausted — any land "repurposing" should be temporary in nature, and implemented t through the Bureau of Reclamation, but rather, the USDA, or via a "block grant" that the states would administer. We also asked that the legislation encourage "safe harbor" to landowners who participate in land repurposing to avoid impacts from environmental regulation; cap the total amount of dollars available out of existing department programs; increase eligible parties that can participate; prioritize recharge land use and recognize the need for streamlining/expediting regulations to allow for repurposing; ensure this is initially just a pilot program; and limit the federal cost-share to only 25% of reserved funds. Senator Padilla's staff said they will set up a meeting in the near future to discuss our letter.

JUDICIAL DEVELOPMENTS

8. State of Arizona, et al. v. Navajo Nation

The Supreme Court on Friday agreed to consider whether the federal government has a duty to protect the Navajo Nation's access to the flows of the Colorado River. The federal government argues in the case, *Interior Department v. Navajo Nation*, that it is not legally obligated to assess

the Navajo Nation's needs because no treaty, agreement or law explicitly addresses the tribe's claim to Colorado River water (*Greenwire*, Oct. 25). Now, the Supreme Court will decide if the 9th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals was right when it sided with the Navajo Nation and said Interior had a "duty to protect and preserve the Nation's right to water."

The Navajo Nation, one of the 29 federally recognized tribes in the Colorado River Basin, argues the government breached its treaties with the tribe, violating trust obligations. The Navajo Nation and the 9th Circuit say the tribe is not specifically asking for a quantified water right — just the promise of a plan. The federal government argues that the lower court ruling would complicate ongoing efforts among seven Western states to reduce strain on the drought-stricken river that must serve the needs of 40 million people. Four justices must vote to hear a petition, and only around 1 percent of Supreme Court petitions are granted each term. The court will schedule arguments in the case at a later date. Western water users that I've talked to in the Colorado River Basin and here in the Klamath Basin believe this is good news.

9. Supreme Court Hears Oral Arguments on WOTUS Case

The Supreme Court of the United States (SCOTUS) on October 3rd heard oral arguments in Sackett v. EPA, a case that many Clean Water Act (CWA) experts argue could define what "waters of the U.S." (WOTUS) means under the CWA. The outcome of the case could impact whether yet rulemaking could commence WOTUS _ this time under Administration. Currently, the Administration is considering finalizing their proposed rule reinstating the 1986 CWA rule and guidance (adjusted for past Supreme Court rulings) as the interim benchmark for the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and the Army Corps of Engineers to use in determining their jurisdiction over WOTUS under the CWA. The rulemaking process has been underway since the Trump Administration's Navigable Waters Protection Rule defining WOTUS was thrown out in the initial days of the Biden Administration. In the case, the high court is set to determine whether the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 9th Circuit set forth the proper test for determining whether wetlands are WOTUS under the CWA. The lower court referenced Justice Kennedy's "significant nexus" test of jurisdictional waters, as opposed to the late-Justice Scalia's "relatively permanent continuous surface flow" test.

The Family Farm Alliance is part of an agricultural coalition — led by the American Farm Bureau Federation - that submitted an *amicus* ("friend of the court") brief to the court earlier this year. Our brief generally explains how the uncertainty and broad scope of jurisdiction asserted by the agencies over the years have made it difficult for farmers to operate, that the agencies have failed to create a workable definition, and the need for SCOTUS to clearly define WOTUS. Our brief was intended to help push the Court in the right direction and hopefully get them to put appropriate guardrails on the agencies moving forward.

Some of the initial media coverage of the oral arguments heard on October 3rd suggested that SCOTUS appears to be backing the Biden EPA. "Adjacency" and "significant nexus" issues were front and center before the Court last month. Alliance General Counsel Semanko monitored the

\$

hearing and does not agree with all of the headlines. Based on the comments and questions to both lawyers from the Justices, Norm does not believe that the Court is likely to soften the 'adjacency' test for wetlands from the *Riverside Bayview* case. However, it is likely to dump the "significant nexus" test for WOTUS from the *Rapanos* case. Conceivably, the Court could adhere to existing precedent regarding adjacent wetlands, but jettison the significant nexus test for WOTUS. That would still be a very good result for farmers, ranchers and the larger regulated community.

ALLIANCE INITIATIVES

10. 2023 Annual Conference

Mark your calendars – the 2023 Family Farm Alliance Annual Meeting and Conference is scheduled for February 22-24, 2023 at the Silver Legacy Resort in Reno (NEVADA). This year's theme is "A Wake Up Call for America - Why Farms, Water and Food Matter". Jane Townsend, Josh Rolph and I are putting together some materials (conference and hotel registration, sponsorship opportunities, etc.) to put on our website and blast out to the public later this week. I'll start working on putting meat to the bones regarding panels, speakers, etc. in the coming weeks. Please let me know if you have any questions, concerns or other ideas.

11. Alfalfa 101

As previously reported, the attack against cows, forage crops and alfalfa is on. In the past month, I've been working with American Farm Bureau Federation (AFBF), California Farm Water Coalition (CFWC) and others to put together a brief white paper that provides "the other side of the story" regarding the ramped-up attacks we're seeing on alfalfa production. AFBF has a crack team of economists that helped me better understand alfalfa production statistics, and Mike Wade and his team at CFWC have performed multiple reviews of our drafts and provided further stats and good guidance. Our goal is to provide the final document and summary points to our networks, including journalists who cover Western water issues. The final paper is intended to provide some ammo for our members to help tell "the rest of the story" and start pushing back on media coverage that is incomplete and misleading. I've received a bunch of very constructive suggestions to our various drafts from many of you, as well, for which I'm very grateful.

Same goes for the other alfalfa piece we put together for the World Alfalfa Congress conference, which I'll be presenting later this month at that organization's conference in San Diego. It was with grim (and ironic) satisfaction that I recently shared with you this story which explains how Southern Nevada Water Authority owns farmland and grows alfalfa on it, competing with local farmers...while criticizing the Imperial Valley for growing alfalfa.

12. Western Climate Change Initiative

The Alliance continues to engage and discuss potential effects and impacts of climate change in the West, building upon the interest created by the Alliance's report on climate change that was issued in 2007 and active engagement addressing climate change on Capitol Hill. Through involvement with Solutions from the Land (SfL) and the Steering Committee of the North American Climate Smart Agriculture Alliance (NACSAA), the Alliance has been monitoring United Nations (U.N.) global climate talks over the past several years and bringing the voice of North American producers and land managers to the discussion table. NACSAA believes public policy should provide incentives for climate-friendly and commonsense farm improvements.

Even though climate change barely cracks the "Top 10" issues of most concern to Americans right now, the U.N., mainstream media and many Democrat leaders continue to place high priority on it. The U.N. last week released yet another "doom and gloom" report, one week before the mid-term elections, portending that one-third of the world's most iconic glaciers have been "condemned to disappear" within 23 years. The fate of these glaciers, which include those in Yosemite and Yellowstone National Parks, "is all but sure", as "carbon emissions" cause them to rapidly deteriorate. The *New York Times* reported today that U.N. Secretary-General Antonio Guterres set the tone for the annual U.N.-led international climate talks, which officially began on Sunday, with this warning: "We are on a highway to climate hell with our foot on the accelerator."

a. Biden Administration Climate Change Actions

The Biden Administration last month announced the release of more than 20 agencies' annual reports showing how they are addressing climate risks and vulnerabilities. The updates show agencies' progress on the climate adaptation plans they released last October, including reports from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), the Department of the Interior, the Energy Department, and the Treasury, to name a few. According to the Administration, more frequent and severe weather events, including droughts, extreme heat, wildfires, floods, and hurricanes, create mounting climate-related damages nationwide, including more than \$145 billion in damages across the U.S. last year. The Administration highlights the fact that both the IRA and the BIL include \$50 billion in investments to protect American infrastructure against catastrophic wildfires, heat, and floods, and \$4.5 billion for drought preparedness.

b. <u>Climate Action in Congress</u>

On Capitol Hill, the House Natural Resources Committee last month approved a bill overhauling the nation's premier fishing law to include a climate-related requirement for the first time. On a party-line vote, the Committee advanced H.R. 4690, the "Sustaining America's Fisheries for the Future Act," from Rep. Jared Huffman (D-CALIFORNIA), to require NOAA to create plans for "climate ready fisheries" to manage the nation's fish stocks. The language would amend the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act (MSA), a 1976 law that sets rules for fishing in all federal waters. While reauthorization has historically been bipartisan and the product of numerous hearings, Committee Republicans claim the current reauthorization legislation is partisan and "would undermine the law and harm our commercial and recreational fisheries". The bill passed through committee amid opposition from key U.S. seafood groups,

including the National Fisheries Institute, which said the proposed legislation didn't take into account the industry's specific concerns. The House took up the bill on the floor but postponed final votes on the legislation until they return in November.

A dozen House Republicans last month sent a <u>letter</u> to the Biden Administration regarding the recently announced Partnerships for Climate-Smart Commodities pilot program. The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) awarded \$2.8 billion in funding from the Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC) for the pilot program with plans for an expected second tranche that would bring total funding for 2022 to \$3.5 billion. In the letter, Members express concerns about the program, which was created with no direction from Congress, and ask a series of questions about how USDA created the program, weighed submitted proposals, and intends to ensure the federal funding does not displace private sector investments.

13. Global Food Security

As reported periodically throughout this year, we continue efforts to educate the public, the media and policymakers on linkage between the war in Ukraine, rising food prices, increasing global hunger and the Western drought. While the state of the economy remains the top concern of 38% of American voters (with inflation and the cost of living the #1 concern with 19% of voters), the media still largely fails to connect the dots between these concerns and our own government's policies that are directing water to the environment, away from some of the world's best producers. With the current backdrop of severe drought conditions in the Western U.S., significantly inflated food costs, global food supply challenges, and a looming global famine, there has never been a more important time to protect American food production. The economy grew in the third quarter by 2.6%, annualized, although key components of growth continued to suggest a slowdown. Economists, financial analysts, and the IMF/World Bank worried that the Fed and other central banks' policies are slamming on the brakes too hard, are not addressing the real inflationary culprits — corporate pricing, energy costs and supply chain disruptions — while having done little to prepare for the coming downturn.

In a campaign aimed at publicizing the threat to the nation's food supply, the California Farm Water Coalition (CFWC) partnered with the Family Farm Alliance and Klamath Project irrigators to show consumers how water policies are contributing to food shortages and rising prices. Beginning April 2 with a full-page ad in the Wall Street Journal, the campaign progressed over the summer with paid social media posts aimed at consumers aged 18 to 44. Ads were written to inform readers that food supplies are at risk and that prices are expected to rise, which they did- to record levels. Readers were also encouraged to click a link to learn more at a special landing page on the CFWC web site with information on the connection between water and food security. To date, the campaign has generated over 7 million impressions with almost 210,000 people clicking the link to visit the web site, where major points were made with supporting information.

150

a. Taking it to the Streets

Alliance and CFWC spokespersons are taking their message across the West. I delivered the keynote address last month at the Upper Missouri Water Association conference in Deadwood (SOUTH DAKOTA): "A Perfect Storm: Western Drought, Inflation, Ukraine and Global Food Insecurity". I presented a similar keynote address in September at the Arizona Agri-business and Water Council water conference in Phoenix and will also speak on this topic at the World Alfalfa Congress conference later this month in San Diego and the North Dakota Water Users Association conference in Bismarck in December. Mike Wade with CFWC will advance the food security message in his keynote address before the Columbia Basin Development League in Washington state later this month. Audiences so far have been very supportive of our efforts to educate the public and policy makers on the importance of Western irrigated agriculture to our national security.

b. Food Security Concerns Grow

The multiple-year drought faced by many in the West - coupled with other domestic and global developments - is already affecting the availability and price of food for many Americans. The devastation to food crops around the world is now expected to lead to rapidly escalating world food prices and food insecurity in coming years. Rising food prices and global hunger are linked to the war in Ukraine, extreme climate events like the Western U.S. drought, and other global stressors. The U.S. has long been an agricultural powerhouse, and our agricultural export capability has helped feed the world. But in 2019, for the first time in more than 50 years, the U.S. ran an agricultural trade deficit. The USDA forecasts we will again run a deficit in 2023, for the third time since 2019. This growing deficit is driven primarily by our dependence on imported Mexican fruits and vegetables.

In the U.S., the red winter wheat crop is the worst since 1963. California rice production is down 50%. Ranchers don't have enough grass, hay and corn to feed cattle and other livestock, and are selling off herds early. Oregon and Texas herds are down 30-50%, which will spike beef prices over the next 2-5 years. Most of the tomatoes consumed in the U.S. - fresh, canned, and otherwise - come from California. Factors like the ongoing drought, and rising fuel prices are making the fruit harder and more expensive to grow, which will materialize in terms of scarce availability and higher prices on grocery shelves in the coming months. Three quarters of farmers say drought adversely affected this year's crop yields.

c. Farmers Begin to Push Back

Producers in other parts of the world are starting to push back on government environmental proposals that make farming more difficult. Earlier this year in The Netherlands, angry farmers for weeks protested sweeping environmental policy change that threatened to upend the agricultural productivity of the country, which ranks second only to the U.S. in global exports. *Greenwire* on October 20 reported that farmers across New Zealand took to the streets on their tractors last month



to protest government plans to tax cow and other greenhouse gas emissions. The week prior, the national government proposed a new farm tax as part of a plan to address climate change.

ADMINISTRATIVE AND MISCELLANEOUS

- The Central Arizona Water Conservation District Board of Directors has announced that our good friend Brenda Burman will be Central Arizona Project's next general manager. Brenda currently serves as the organization's executive strategy advisor. She will replace outgoing General Manager Ted Cooke, who will be retiring on January 5, 2023. Ted will remain as general manager until that time.
- Pat O'Toole, representing the Family Farm Alliance, spoke to opinion leaders meeting at the prestigious Aspen-Nicholas Water Forum "Water and Disasters—Risk, Resilience and Adaptation" last month in Aspen (COLORADO). This forum, convened annually by the Aspen Institute's Energy and Environment Program and Duke University's Nicholas Institute for Environmental Policy Solutions, serves as a platform for addressing domestic water challenges in the 21st century. Mr. O'Toole reminded those attending to think about food production and its importance to the American economy when considering water policy.
- I hit the road on the speaker's circuit in September, where I spoke at the California Agricultural Irrigation Association summer meeting in Pismo Beach. I also delivered the keynote speech at the annual meeting of the Arizona Agribusiness and Water Council in Phoenix on Friday. Last month, I spoke to the Upper Missouri Water Users in Deadwood (SOUTH DAKOTA), and later this month I'm speaking to the World Alfalfa Congress conference in San Diego (CALIFORNIA), and the annual meetings of the Oregon Water Resources Congress, Washington State Water Resources Association, and North Dakota Water Users Association. Audiences so far have been very supportive of our efforts to educate the public and policy makers on the importance of Western irrigated agriculture to our national security.

This is a quick summary of just a few of the issues the Alliance has been engaged in. Please do not hesitate to contact me at <u>dan@familyfarmalliance.org</u> if you would like further information about what the Alliance is doing to protect water for Western irrigated agriculture.

Brank



1335 West "I" Street PO Box 1231 Los Banos, CA 93635

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

ERIC FONTANA President

KIRK JENSEN Vice President

ANDREW BLOOM

CHRIS MEDEIROS

GREG O'BANION



(209) 826-1421 Fax (209) 826-3184 www.ccidwater.org

JARRETT MARTIN General Manager

CRYSTAL GUINTINI Secretary-Controller

MINASIAN, MEITH, SOARES, SEXTON & COOPER, LLP Legal Counsel

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE:

Friday, October 14, 2022 Contact: Jarrett Martin

jmartin@ccidwater.org; (209) 826-1421

STATEMENT

SAN JOAQUIN RIVER EXCHANGE CONTRACTORS WATER AUTHORITY ON REQUEST FROM U.S. BUREAU OF RECLAMATION FOR EXCHANGE CONTRACT RENEGOTIATIONS

Los Banos, CA -- The San Joaquin River Exchange Contractors Water Authority today received a letter from the United States Bureau of Reclamation requesting to open renegotiations of the Exchange Contract, which has underpinned the system of water supply and infrastructure development in the Central Valley for almost 90 years. For the Exchange Contract to be modified, both the Exchange Contractors and the Bureau of Reclamation would need to jointly and mutually agree to any changes. Chris White, the Executive Director of the Exchange Contractors, today released the following statement:

"We recognize the seriousness of the current drought affecting the western United States and the many complicated trade-offs with managing it. The Exchange Contractors have long had a productive working relationship with the Bureau of Reclamation, and we are always willing to work creatively to address the ongoing drought.

The Exchange Contract is the foundation for the creation of water supply and infrastructure in California. It was the essential agreement that allowed for the development of the Central Valley Project and the construction of the Friant and Delta-Mendota Canal systems in the Central Valley. This led to the creation of the most important agricultural region in the United States. The impact of renegotiating this agreement, especially if it resulted in a reduction of our water supplies, would be devastating to the region. It would undermine decades of investments and financial commitments upon which our economy is built.

The consequences could extend beyond the lost jobs and the significant economic losses to agriculture. Tens of thousands of people in our local disadvantaged communities depend on water that is provided to or conveyed by the Exchange Contractors, and we cannot afford to make any changes without regard to on-the-ground impacts on real people. Furthermore, local wildlife refuges are sustained by water supplied and conveyed by the Exchange Contractors.

We are in conversation with Reclamation to further understand their intentions and we will continue to have an open line of dialogue. While we are not willing to agree to change the Exchange Contract, we will continue to seek creative and collaborative solutions for reliable regional water supplies while advocating in support of our farmers, our communities, and our economy."



Blank

XIII.

This city paid \$1.1M to keep faucets running through March as the price of water skyrockets in California

CNN

By: René Marsh November 1, 2022

https://www.cnn.com/2022/11/01/us/california-water-cost-profiteering-climate/index.html

Miles of brittle, uprooted almond trees lay dead on their sides on parched farmland in Coalinga, California, as an <u>intensifying drought</u>, new restrictions and skyrocketing water prices are forcing farmers to sacrifice their crops. Roadside signs <u>warn against watering front lawns</u> as residents brace for higher water bills as the precious resource disappears.

This is what a city on the brink of <u>running out of water</u> looks like.

"We can't continue this. It's not sustainable for our community," Coalinga city councilman Adam Adkisson told CNN.

Coalinga usually gets its water through an aqueduct which runs from the San Luis Reservoir, about 70 miles northwest of the city. But as the West's megadrought <u>pushes reservoir levels to precarious new lows</u>, the US Bureau of Reclamation this year reduced the amount of water Coalinga could take from the reservoir by 80%, city officials told CNN.

The restriction left Coalinga short about 600-acre feet of water through March 2023, which is nearly 200 million gallons, and the equivalent of about 300 Olympic-sized swimming pools.

With the city on track to run out of water by mid- to late November, officials turned to the increasingly expensive open market to make up the difference. They finalized a purchase from a California public irrigation district last week.

The city's price tag for life's most basic necessity was roughly \$1.1 million dollars. Adkisson tells CNN the same amount of water used to cost \$114,000.

The <u>Nasdaq Veles California Water Index</u>, which tracks water transactions in the state, showed the price has gone from around \$200 in 2019 to more than \$1,000 today for the amount of water it would take to fill half of an Olympic-sized pool.

"I was just floored," Adkisson said of their water purchase. "I could not believe they could sell water at that price — but that was actually a cheap rate, that's the cheapest rate we found."

The biggest concern is for the residents of Coalinga. It is the water residents use for life's basic activities; to bathe, cook and clean. The city announced Monday the state approved a grant request to help offset its million-dollar water bill, which will likely ease residents' costs.

"We are a very poor community," Adkisson said. "These people out here that you see walking by, driving by, cannot afford a 1,000% increase in their water bills."

This is the first time Coalinga has had to buy water on the open market. But as the climate crisis intensifies the West's drought and rainy winters become few and far between, local leaders fear they are heading into a financially unsustainable future, where water can be sold to the highest bidder.

"Sure, there is supply and demand," Adkisson said. "But for the basic needs of humans we need the water to be at an affordable rate."

California's soaring water prices are <u>squeezing the farmers</u> around Coalinga, too. Many are fallowing farmland to save water which has become unaffordable.

Farmers Deedee and Tom Gruber told CNN their water allocations have decreased to amounts insufficient to grow their 11 crops, which include thirsty walnuts and almonds. The Grubers estimate the water needed to grow just one of their crops next season — walnuts — would cost them \$40,000.

"It would cost us more for water than what we will get for our walnuts," Deedee Gruber told CNN.

California farmers say water scarcity, tightening water restrictions and now skyrocketing water prices are making it impossible for farmers to grow crops at all. The Grubers believe it will culminate in two ways: bankrupt farmers and higher food prices at the nation's groceries.

From protests at the California's state capitol this week to a living room full of worried farmers, California State Senator Melissa Hurtado, a Democrat who represents part of California's southern Central Valley, has been listening to farmers' stories about how drought and high water prices have affected them.

In an August letter, Hurtado and a bipartisan group of California legislators urged the US Justice Department to investigate "potential drought profiteering." Hurtado suspects there could be price gouging in drought-stricken western states.

In an email response to Hurtado's letter, the Justice Department said in October the complaint was "forwarded to the appropriate legal staff for further review." The agency declined comment to CNN on what if any investigative actions it might take.

"People are making money off of less water availability," Hurtado told CNN. "And that's hurting real people — real farmers and real communities."



DWR Provides Funding to City of Coalinga for Emergency Water Purchase

Published: Nov 02, 2022

An evaporation pond in Kings County.

SACRAMENTO, Calif. –The Department of Water Resources (DWR) today awarded \$1.2 million to the City of Coalinga for an emergency water transfer to supply the community through the winter months. Though rain is in the forecast for some parts of the state, California remains in extreme drought.

The City of Coalinga, located in Fresno County, had previously notified the U.S. Bureau of Reclamation that it could run out of water by December without additional supplies. In coordination with Reclamation, which supplies water to the city via the <u>Central Valley Project</u>, Coalinga was able to purchase 600 acre-feet of water for approximately \$1.1 million from the Patterson Irrigation District.

To support the city, DWR is providing \$1.2 million to cover the cost of the water purchase plus additional expenses through its <u>Urban Community Drought Relief</u> grant program. This funding will eliminate the financial strain on the city and provide water for the community through February 2023, when further allocations from Reclamation will be available.

"Funding from DWR's drought relief grant programs is available for this exact purpose, to ensure that no one goes without water during this extended and extreme drought. The City of Coalinga will receive immediate relief from this program for its residents," said DWR Director Karla Nemeth. "The State will continue to work with the city and other communities throughout the Central Valley and California to provide available grant funding opportunities for long-term water resilience projects as we adapt to a hotter, drier future."

"The City of Coalinga appreciates the funding support from DWR and the coordination of all our local, state, and federal partners in ensuring that our community continues to have access to a safe, clean water supply during this extreme drought," said Marissa Trejo, City Manager for the City of Coalinga.

Earlier this fall, <u>DWR announced</u> \$300 million in available financial assistance through the 2022 Urban Community Drought Relief Grant Program to support water infrastructure improvements, yard transformation, and water supply reliability projects. Applications are being accepted on a rolling basis and grant awards will be made in multiple phases. DWR expects to announce the second phase of awards later this fall.

DWR is administering the Urban Community Drought Relief Program using funds authorized by the Budget Act of 2021. Last year, the program successfully awarded \$268 million to 126 projects over three-phases of funding.

For information about other DWR and State drought response efforts and funding programs, visit <u>drought.ca.gov</u>.



Delta Stewardship Council

A CALIFORNIA STATE AGENCY

From the Delta

Stewardship Council:

For the second time since the Delta Stewardship Council's establishment in 2010, its regulatory authority has been upheld by California's judicial branch, clearing the way for the Council to continue to apply its expertise and exercise its broad authority in determining how to accomplish the goals and objectives of the Delta Reform Act. On November 4, the Superior Court of California ruled in favor of the Council regarding lawsuits filed by 17 parties challenging two amendments to the <u>Delta Plan</u> and the Programmatic Environmental Impact Report (PEIR) prepared pursuant to the <u>California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA)</u>.

"Since 2013, the <u>Delta Plan</u> has served as a comprehensive, forward-looking management plan for tackling the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta's challenges related to water supply reliability and ecosystem resiliency in a way that protects and enhances the area's special character and attributes," said Chair Virginia Madueño. "Amending the <u>Delta Plan</u> in response to the region's ever-changing landscape and to reflect the best available science is directly tied to how successful the Council is in carrying out its legally mandated role as Delta stewards."

Like the original <u>Delta Plan</u> itself, amendments go through an extensive, transparent, multi-year public process. The Council remains steadfast in its commitments to furthering California's <u>coequal goals</u> through the implementation of the <u>Delta Plan</u>, which is only strengthened by the amendments thoughtfully adopted by the Council, and to creating opportunities for meaningful stakeholder and public participation in its decision-making processes.

"The Council has now received recognition of our broad authority and discretion by the Appeals and Superior Courts," said Executive Officer Jessica R. Pearson. "Combined, the Courts have affirmed and then reaffirmed that the Council has a central role in guiding and managing the long-term sustainability of the Delta that goes beyond

neo

ensuring regulatory compliance with the <u>Delta Plan</u> regulations. This includes directing actions across State, federal, and local agencies that support the coequal goals and promoting a shared body of science upon which to base decisions."

Earlier this month, following the Court of Appeals' 2020 precedential decision to uphold the <u>Delta Plan</u>, the Superior Court rejected all four suits denying 17 plaintiffs in four consolidated cases contesting the legality of the <u>conveyance</u>, operations, and storage amendment, the performance measures amendment, and the certification of the PEIR. The Superior Court also recognized the complexity of the <u>Delta Plan</u> and stated that the amendments bore the "hallmarks of reliability, in that they are the product of careful consideration by numerous agency officials and are the culmination of years of decision-making and several opportunities for the public to comment thereon."

The November 4 ruling is available at the Sacramento Superior Court (Nos. 34-2018-80002898, 34-2018-80002900, 34-2018-80002901, and 34-2018-80002904).

For more information, contact media@deltacouncil.ca.gov.





































Rancho California Water District

















Dear Members of the California State Legislature,

As general managers of water agencies from across the State, we are writing to express our significant concern over California's ongoing and serious water supply crisis.

As you begin to develop your 2023 legislative priorities, we strongly urge you to put the water supply crisis at the top of your list of key issues to address immediately. We ask that you discuss the water supply crisis and the potential solutions with your local water agencies to understand risks to your district, the economy, and the State.

This is an unprecedented time with changing and worsening climate conditions. Californians cannot wait any longer, the State needs to take extraordinary and immediate action, by creating regulatory certainty and making substantial investments in generational solutions, including more storage, improved conveyance, and a new water supply.

We applauded Governor Newsom's announcement of California's new <u>water supply strategy</u> as a step in the right direction. The State strategy prioritizes conservation, recycling, reuse, and desalination – all strategies that water agencies are pursuing and implementing. While these efforts will help California adapt to the current drought conditions, climate change and the loss of the snowpack, our largest reservoir, will leave California with a shortfall of 10 million acre-feet in the not-too-distant future.

Consequently, comprehensive legislation and substantial, ongoing budget commitments to secure California's water future to maintain the economy, environment, and quality of life are imperative.

Members of <u>Solve the Water Crisis</u>, a statewide education coalition, are working to increase awareness of California's water supply crisis. We are partnering with water agencies, business organizations, community groups, and local elected officials to inform the public about the crisis. Our network of interested and concerned parties has grown and now includes every region in the State.

Thank you for taking the time to review the enclosed materials, we look forward to a collaborative and constructive discussion as we head into 2023.

Sincerely,

Camrosa Water District

City of Corona

Coachella Valley Water District

East Valley Water District

El Dorado County Water Agency

Eastern Municipal Water District

Elsinore Valley Municipal Water District

Inland Empire Utilities Agency

Irvine Ranch Water District

Jurupa Community Services District

Las Virgenes Municipal Water District

Mesa Water District

Municipal Water District of Orange County

Olivenhain Water District

Puente Basin Water Agency

Rancho California Water District

Riverside Public Utilities

Rubidoux Community Services District

San Bernardino Municipal Water Department

San Bernardino Valley Municipal Water District

San Juan Water District

Temescal Valley Water District

Three Valleys Municipal Water District

Turlock Irrigation District

Valley Center Municipal Water District

Western Municipal Water District



Solve the Water Crisis: Monthly Activity Report October 2022

KP executed several activities during the month of October to kick off phase 2 of our effort, shifting our messaging to focus more on solutions in addition to impacts, with an emphasis on policymaker education and stakeholder engagement going into our next 6 months. We continue to collaborate with the Steering Committee and the Board to execute the program, key activities are listed below.

Administrative

- Held bi-weekly Steering Committee meetings.
- · Held monthly Board meeting.
- Held monthly Working Group meeting.
- Followed up with invoices and contracts to interested water agencies.
- Tracked executed contracts and status of potential participants.

Coalition Board Recruitment

- Committed Board Members (as of November 1, 2022):
 - 1. Camrosa Water District
 - 2. City of Corona
 - 3. Coachella Valley Water District
 - 4. East Valley Water District
 - 5. El Dorado County Water Agency
 - 6. Eastern Municipal Water District
 - 7. Elsinore Valley Municipal Water District
 - 8. Inland Empire Utilities Agency
 - 9. Irvine Ranch Water District
 - 10. Jurupa Community Services District
 - 11. Las Virgenes Municipal Water District
 - 12. Mesa Water District
 - 13. Municipal Water District of Orange County
 - 14. Olivenhain Water District
 - 15. Puente Basin Water Agency
 - 16. Rancho California Water District
 - 17. Riverside Public Utilities
 - 18. Rubidoux Community Services District
 - 19. San Bernardino Municipal Water Department
 - 20. San Bernardino Valley Municipal Water District
 - 21. San Juan Water District
 - 22. Temescal Valley Water District



- 23. Three Valleys Municipal Water District
- 24. Turlock Irrigation District
- 25. Valley Center Municipal Water District
- 26. Western Municipal Water District

Collateral Development

- *Digital Pledge Cards* developed a digital version of our pledge card that includes a QR code to secure support for:
 - Water agency recruitment at the non-paying level.
 - o Third-party stakeholder recruitment as supporters.
 - Sent each board member 25 cards.
 - o Digital pledge cards attached in email and lead to this page here.
- Proof Points Document continuously updating our internal document that tracks all data, facts, and figures that we reference in our materials and on the website. This is a living document that KP updates weekly with new information. If you have additional compelling information that would be useful as a proof point, please feel free to add.
 - o Proof points doc can be found here.
- Educational Materials all recent and updated educational materials can be found here.

Digital

- Monitored phase 2 digital ad campaign on a regular basis to optimize performance.
- Responded to inquiries on the website.
- Developed a 2-minute video to showcase the need and urgency for policy solutions to solve the water crisis. Will be sharing this video at the next board meeting along with plan to disseminate.
- Updated website to include logos of Solve the Water Crisis supporters.
- Published ads on outlets to reach political audience including Capitol Morning Report and Western City.
- Reviewed digital ad campaign performance and updated metrics for the Steering Committee and Board meetings.

Stakeholder Engagement

- Stakeholder Briefings in collaboration with the Board, we continued education efforts to
 inform the business community and other influential stakeholders, both local and state, of the
 severity of the crisis and how to get involved in Solve the Water Crisis. Key stakeholder
 engagement developments are included below. A full list of supporters can be found on our
 website here.
- Newly secured supporters:
 - o BizFed
 - National Federation of Independent Business CA
 - o Industrial Environmental Association
 - o San Gabriel Valley Economic Partnership
 - o CA Association of Realtors
 - County of Riverside

166

- Economic Development Coalition Valley of Innovation
- Southwest Riverside County Association of Realtors
- o Murrieta/Wildomar Chamber of Commerce
- o Regional Chamber of Commerce San Gabriel Valley
- City of Canyon Lake
- o Lake Elsinore Valley Chamber of Commerce
- o Greater Riverside Chambers of Commerce
- o County of Riverside
- o City of Lake Elsinore
- o City of Hemet
- Monte Vista Water District
- Walnut Valley Water District
- o Santa Margarita Water District
- Pending briefings:
 - o CA Hispanic Chambers of Commerce
 - o Bay Area Council
 - o LA Area Chamber of Commerce
 - o BizFed Central Valley
 - o San Diego Chamber of Commerce
 - o California Manufacturing and Technology Association
 - League of CA Cities
 - California Association of Counties
 - Labor State Building and Construction Trades Council, Operating Engineers, and CA State Council of Laborers
- Outreach and Digital Toolkit most up to date toolkit reflects our phase 2 messaging and themes around solutions. Components of this updated toolkit include:
 - o Key messages
 - o Outreach content
 - Website content
 - o Social content updates
 - o Toolkit can be found here in the Member Resources section of the website.
- Stakeholder Engagement Working Group we were holding bi-weekly meetings with the Stakeholder Engagement Working Group, which has now been moved to monthly. Made up of 8 Board member agency staff. The Working Group seeks to:
 - o Further equip and empower local water agencies at the Bord member level to become more active in local stakeholder outreach and engagement efforts, furthering awareness of Solve the Water Crisis.
 - Support GMs and local agencies in content dissemination, engaging local stakeholders, and securing supporters for Solve the Water Crisis.
- Ongoing dissemination of information continuing sustained education efforts with statewide organizations and legislative offices including weekly newsletter and distribution of updated materials and media highlights.

Media Engagement

- Op-eds with input from the Steering Committee, we worked on drafting and pitching several
 op-eds. Many outlets have come back to us in recent weeks to let us know that they are only
 focusing on pieces related to the election, so we are on pause with several pieces until late next
 week. Op-eds on deck include:
 - Piece authored by board member, Heather Dyer, "Voters should support leaders with the will and vision to meet our water challenges" discusses why those running for local and statewide offices should prioritize water. Pitched piece to Cal Matters, they passed, now waiting on a response from the Southern California News Group.
 - Piece authored by Western Growers president, Dave Puglia, "The Water Supply Crisis is Devastating California's Agriculture Industry. It's Time for a Crisis-Level Response," focuses on the detrimental impacts on ag as a result of California's water supply crisis. We will pitch this to the Sacramento Bee late next week.
 - Piece authored by board members Kim Thorner and Gary Arant for the San Diego region, "Despite Preparation, San Diego is Not Protected from California's Severe Water Supply Crisis". Pitched this to the San Diego Union Tribune, they turned it down until after the election. Went to The Voice of San Diego as our second option, waiting to hear back.
- **Political reporter outreach** conducted outreach to key political reporters throughout the state, sharing our most updated information on solutions, and urging them to report on water as a top priority for candidates going into the election.
- Podcasts identified California-specific policy podcasts for media interview opportunities with board members.

Policymaker Education

- Local chambers of commerce letter to further educate policymakers, share a different voice, and engage local chambers of commerce, we drafted a letter to be signed by local chambers to go to all legislators. The letter is currently being circulated by board members to their local chambers, with an aim to send it by mid-November (letter attached in email).
- Board letter to all legislators to encourage policymakers to prioritize water in 2023 and urge them to meet with their local water agencies, we drafted a letter to be signed by all board members. The letter will be accompanied by a packet of our most compelling and recent materials (letter to be circulated this week).

148

Blank